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BUDGET WORK SESSION MINUTES

The City Council of the City of Raleigh met in a budget work session on Tuesday, May 30, 2006, at 5:00 p.m. in the City Council Chamber, Raleigh Municipal Building, Avery C. Upchurch Government Complex, 222 W. Hargett Street, Raleigh, North Carolina, with the following present.




Mayor Meeker




Mr. West




Mr. Craven




Mr. Crowder




Mr. Isley




Ms. Kekas




Mr. Stephenson




Ms. Taliaferro

The Mayor called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m. and expressed appreciation to the City Manager and City staff who worked so hard to help clean up debris from the isolated storms which occurred at the end of last week.  City Manager Allen pointed out he had received many calls of appreciation from citizens in North Raleigh for the help the City is offering.  He pointed out the crews started the cleanup effort immediately and worked on Saturday.  He stated they have been able to make about two passes picking up approximately 150 tantrum truck loads or a couple of thousand cupid yards of debris.  He stated the crews will be working 12 hours today and tomorrow and will monitor it over the weekend to see if citizens are still bringing their debris to the street.  He stated this effort was lead by the Street Division of the Public Works Department in cooperation with the Parks and Recreation Department.  He commended all for an outstanding job.  
BUDGET PROPOSAL – 2006/2007 PROPOSED BUDGET AND BIANNUAL BUDGET – REVIEW STARTED; CLARENCE E. LIGHTNER PUBLIC SAFETY CENTER STATUS AND MUNICIPAL BUILDING PARKING DECK STATUS – REFERRED TO BUDGET AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE
City Manager Allen pointed out staff had provided Council members with detail budget notes responding to the various questions that have been asked to this point.  He stated he would not go into detail unless Council members had questions.  He highlighted the following budget notes with questions as outlined.

Budget Note #1 – Agency Funding/Update.  Ms. Taliaferro pointed out recently the Human Relations Commission had said that the amount of money they have to work with has not increased in a number of years.  She questioned if we have a history of how long we have been funding the Human Service Agencies Grants Committee appropriation and the Arts at the same level.  She stated she understands the Arts Agency grants appropriation is based on a per capita.  She asked for information on how many years we have been funding the programming at the same level pointing out the Council may want to look at a higher level of funding.  Mr. Isley stated he is concerned about the Tammy Lynn Center questioning why the recommendation for funding the Tammy Lynn Center is lower.  Mayor Meeker pointed out he thought the Council made a change to the recommendation last year.  City Manager Allen pointed out the City Council did make some special appropriations and staff did not know whether they were one-time or an ongoing appropriation pointing out the staff did not make any adjustments to what was recommended by the Grants Committee.  Mr. Kekas questioned if that is the same situation with the Passage Homes.

Budget Note #2.  Greater Raleigh Convention and Visitors Bureau.  No comments

Budget Note #3.  Employment Health Insurance Proposals and Update.  City Manager Allen pointed out the budget includes a 10% increase in employee cost for dependent coverage which is the major change.
Budget Note #4.  Summary of Major Policy Changes in FY2007 Budget.  No comments or questions.

Budget Note #5.  FY2007 Funding Choices.  Mayor Meeker questioned what is included in year two of the transit plan with Public Works Director Dawson pointing out it is basically service improvement not a great deal of service expansion.  In response to questioning from Ms. Taliaferro, it was pointed out the additional three code enforcement officers are building code enforcement.  Ms. Taliaferro questioned the Downtown Raleigh Alliance events and operation money and what is included.  City Manager Allen stated this proposed appropriation includes seed money to plan, schedule events, etc. under the new structure.  Ms. Taliaferro asked to be provided information on exactly how much the City spends with events in the downtown area including the Downtown Raleigh Alliance, Artsplosure, etc.  She stated it seems like we are putting a lot of money in a bunch of little pots and she would like to see the total.

Mr. West questioned exactly what the Manager means with funding choices/other discretionary funding.  City Manager Allen pointed out the Council many times asks him to provide information to what he would offer up as modifications to the current budget proposal.  The funding choices includes new programs and staff; funding choices – other discretionary funding includes agencies in different categories, etc., not staff related.  Mr. West expressed appreciation for the choices pointing out he is glad to see the Manager offer this but stated in his opinion some of the items, particularly the ones under other discretionary funding may address some of the infrastructure that makes our city great.  He stated if we have to get into deleting some of those items the Council needs to do some serious thinking and ranking.

Budget Note #6.  Highlights of Biennial Budget.  Ms. Taliaferro asked about the staff to maintain Fayetteville Street and asked whether there had been any thought or discussion about the maintenance coming out of the BID and not from general city coffers.  She stated as she understands most of this is maintenance to Fayetteville Street proper.  It was pointed out DRA has had discussions about increasing the BID.  Ms. Taliaferro pointed out it concerns her that we are not talking about funding additional transit phases.
Mr. Crowder talked about the number of upgrades at the Wastewater Treatment facilities and questioned our acreage fees, how they are calculated, how much we collect and what amount that covers.

Budget Note #7.  Parking Model and Proposed Rate Increases.  No comments.

Budget Note #8.  Common Revenue Multipliers.  No comments.

Budget Note. #9.  Risk Management Update.  No questions or comments.

Budget Note #10.  Post Employment Retiree Health Insurance Liability.  Chief Financial Officer James talked about this item and the impact of GASB 45 pointing out the biggest impact will hit us in FY07-08.  He highlighted the budget note and changes being proposed/required.  He stated because of our past practice in this area he does not feel we are too far off budget wise but we need to be looking at this item and making sure all of the requirements are being met.  City Manager Allen pointed out we will be looking at some potential changes as it relates to future employees not the employees who are presently on board.

Budget Note #11.  General and Parking Deck Models.  Ms. Taliaferro pointed out the information indicates debt service related to a proposed $122.35 million general facilities referendum is not included in the model and would require future identification of resources to fund.  She questioned what is included in the possible general facilities referendum.  City Manager Allen pointed out that is talking about several large projects such as the public safety center and decentralization of the municipal employees.  He stated we have appropriated some money for planning, etc. but we do not have any money set aside for construction, land acquisition, etc.

Mayor Meeker pointed out there has been some conversations with the Secretary of Administration of the State relative to vacant property.  He stated he is not sure of the State’s involvement and whether the possible site can be utilized.  He suggested referring to the Budget & Economic Development Committee to look at what our options are if the State site doesn’t go through.  Without discussion, it was agreed to refer the item to the Budget & Economic Development Committee.

Ms. Taliaferro stated she does not have any problem with funding the public safety facility or the decentralization of municipal employee structures through a general bond but she does have a problem if we are talking about funding fire stations and facilities such as that through a general bond.

Budget Note #12.  Revenue Indexing.  City Manager Allen pointed out this information was provided to get some indication from the Council as to whether it is something they would be interested in.  He talked about how it works and the information included in the budget notes.  He pointed out we do have some fees that we could index for increases.  Mayor Meeker questioned if there is anyway or anything we could address before next year as it relates to planning cost, whether there are any other possibilities in the planning and development sections as it relates to fees that should be imposed.  City Manager Allen pointed out we have done some increases in inspections and facility fees, etc.  He pointed out the City staff is looking within itself to improve our processes so there could be value added prior to increasing fees, etc.  Mayor Meeker stated it would be good if we could look at adjusting some of the fees by September or October.  Ms. Taliaferro questioned if there are any services that we offer in planning and development that we do not charge for.  She stated she understands about not increasing the fees but questioned if there are services we do not charge for.
Budget Note #13.  CIP Summary.  Ms. Taliaferro pointed out on Page 2 of the Budget Note #13, it shows property sales - $3,300,000 and questioned what properties are included.  City Manager Allen pointed out we are talking about a portion of Site #1 and the use of funds from selling those properties to acquire remote facilities.  In response to questioning from Mr. Isley, City Manager Allen pointed out when we dispose of real estate the proceeds normally go in general fund coffers.  Mr. Isley questioned if we have any type of list of all of the properties we have that could be disposed of.  He referred to the Devereau Meadow site with the City Manager pointing out if we sold that property we would have to reinvest those proceeds in another facility.  The Council asked for a listing of all sites that are possible candidates for disposition including all downtown sites.

Budget Note #14 - General Note on Council items referred to Budget Work Session.  City Manager Allen pointed out throughout the year the Council has referred various items to budget discussions and Budget Note #14 includes information on those.  He stated one that was left off in error is the Youth Initiative. 
Mr. Isley talked briefly about taxi rate increases that are being proposed by the industry.  He stated he understands that will put a big burden on our ART Program.  City Manager Allen pointed out what is in the base budget is a continuation of the surcharge and the corresponding city costs.
Budget Note #15 – Responses to Mayor Meeker’s Questions.  City Manager Allen pointed out the Mayor had presented questions at the May 16 meeting and Budget Note #15 includes those responses.  Mayor Meeker pointed out one of his questions related to authority for the Council to increase the motor vehicle license tax and questioned the possibility of getting Legislative approval this Session.  City Attorney McCormick pointed out he does not see it as a probability in the existing short session.  He stated the Council can go the additional $5.00 without any further authority.  Mayor Meeker asked the City Attorney to do some investigation as to the possibility of tacking an increase onto some bill, etc.

Mr. Crowder asked about the current telecommunications bill in the General Assembly and what if anything the City should do.  He questioned if the current bill protects our revenues.  The action the Council had taken to establish priorities, the last bill the City Attorney had seen and the need for competition but protection of franchise fees and right-of-ways was talked about but no additional suggestions or actions taken.

Capital Improvement Program 2006-2007 thru 2015-2016.

CIP Transportation

Mayor Meeker pointed out Page v indicates capital investment financing relating to the completion of Fayetteville Street conversion through the 500 block to Lenoir Street and questioned if money had not been set aside for that.  On Page vii there is an indication about a project to assess and repair the municipal deck as well as parking equipment and replacing of parking meters.  He suggested referring the municipal parking deck status to Budget & Economic Development Committee for study and the Council agreed.  Mayor Meeker questioned Hillsborough/Morgan Streets roundabout (Page 6) schedule and time line.  Public Works Director Dawson pointed out this is the same schedule as last year and talked about the public meeting process for two-waying of Morgan and the feeling from the public that the two projects should be done together.  He pointed out it may be possible to use some street reserve money to bring the project forward but we still need to do the design and go back through the public process.  Other projects being moved forward or expedited was talked about with the Mayor pointing out he would like to see something by next spring as it relates to Hillsborough/Morgan round about and the two way of Morgan.
Mayor Meeker talked about the street resurfacing going from $3.7 million to $5 million and questioned if that relates to the increased cost of asphalt.  The delaying of projects which cause projects to be more expensive was spoken to briefly by Mr. Dawson.  Mayor Meeker questioned what is meant by the line item parking meter replacement (Page 7) with it being pointed out this is the regular maintenance program.

Mr. West asked about timing of Item #7 on Page 6, Rock Quarry Road widening, Part A (B).  He talked about the growth in the area and existing and proposed increased density in the area.  He also talked about work on Jones Sausage Road, development along New Hope Road, growth taking place east of Sunnybrook Road and also in the area of Barwell Road.  He talked about the need to get Jones Sausage and Rock Quarry improvements in since and talked about the possibility of flipping Rock Quarry Part B and Rock Quarry Part A and coordinating with Jones Sausage.  Mr. Crowder stated as he understands the Lake Wheeler Road widening (B) Page 6, Item 9 is just the design cost.  He pointed out there is a lot of concern about pedestrian access in this area and questioned why Lake Wheeler Road widening is being pushed out so far as he thought it was included in the bonds.  The fact that the Council has the authority to adjust and set the criteria as to what is done first was talked about.  The updated cost and how that figures in was touched on.
Information was provided to Mr. Stephenson on the type of programs included in transportation with it being pointed out they are outlined on Page 13 of the CIP.  Mr. Stephenson questioned the alternative to keep deferring projects that is how we could move some of the projects up with the City Manager pointing out the Council could look at pay as you go, more transportation bonds or lobbying the state for more transportation funding options.  Mr. Isley pointed out one of the problems is the State transportation formula with Mayor Meeker pointing out the State has over spent and the only real leverage is Federal money.

Mr. Crowder asked to be provided a list of the pedestrian projects that were included in the bond.

Mr. Isley asked about the status of T. W. Alexander Parkway and actions the City had taken to indicate it would support the project as long as it did not affect the equity funding.  The City Attorney was asked to check on the status of that project.
CIP – Public Utilities - Mayor Meeker asked about the Falls Lake initiative funding.  City Manager Allen pointed out the staff has not received any direction from City Council passed the first two years of funding.  Mayor Meeker stated one possibility is to reduce the meter replacement from 3 ½ million to 3 million and put the other half million into the Falls Lake initiative.  Administration was asked to provide some recommendations or suggestions on funding of the Falls Lake initiative.

CIP – Parks and Recreation – No unanswered questions.

CIP – Stormwater - No unanswered questions.
CIP – Housing Program - No unanswered questions.
CIP – General Public Facilities – Ms. Taliaferro asked for a list of the economic development projects the City has set aside money for in the last two budgets and the status of those expenditures.  She stated she would like to make sure that we have equity across the City as it relates to economic development.  We have been doing so much in the downtown area along those lines and she wants to ensure equity.  There were questions concerning the stormwater sales tax and what is meant by that line item.
Ms. Taliaferro asked about the Contemporary Art Museum funding pointing out a new agreement was entered into and pointed out evidently they have an agreement with NCSU relating to the development of the property and questioned if the nature of the Museum is changing and if that changes our agreement.

Mr. West stated he saw a letter from Walton Jones of the Business and Technology Center about the Pacesetters program.  The City Manager pointed out he understands we have a request for $75,000 from them and that is the only request he knows about.  Mr. West stated the implication in the letter is that the proposed allocation to the pacesetters program had been reduced.  He would like information on that.

Mr. Stephenson talked about funding resources and the need for additional funding resources.  He talked about a Senate bill relative to the TTA funding and the possibility of that funding being redirected to other projects and questioned if there is any way the City can influence that redirection.

Adjournment.  Mayor Meeker announced the meeting adjourned at 6:30 p.m. pointing out the Council’s next budget meeting is Monday, June 5 at 5:00 p.m.

Gail G. Smith

City Clerk
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